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BONNER SPRINGS PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING
 
Community Center – 200 E 3rd Street – Bonner Springs, KS 66012
Tuesday, August 25, 2020 -- Special Meeting -- 7:00 p.m.

	=====================================================================

1. Meeting CALLED TO ORDER by Vice Chair Lloyd Mesmer at 7:02 p.m. who then requested roll call.

2. ROLL CALL

Rachel Clyne, City Planner called roll.

Planning Commissioners Present: Larry Clark; Greg Gebauer; Lloyd Mesmer; Nick Perica; Paul Zeps
Absent: -- Sherri Neff
Quorum Established

3. CONSENT

Item #1 – Approval of Minutes of July 21, 2020 Planning Commission meeting

Vice Chair Mesmer introduced Item #1. Commissioners were awarded time to comment or ask questions. 

Motion to APPROVE was made by Clark and seconded by Zeps.

Vice Chair Mesmer asked for those in favor of the motion to state “aye”.
AYE – Clark, Gebauer, Mesmer, Zeps
NAY – None
ABSTAIN -- Perica
MOTION PASSED 4 – 0 – 1

4. NEW BUSINESS

Item #2 – Election of Planning Commission Officers

Vice Chair Mesmer announced the item and opened discussion for nominating a Chair of the Planning Commission to serve for one-year. Mesmer reminded the Commissioners to advise if they did not want to serve if nominated for an officer.

Motion to elect Greg Gebauer for the Bonner Springs Planning Commission Chair by Zeps and seconded by Clark. Gebauer accepted the nomination

Vice Chair Mesmer asked for nominations for Vice Chair.
Motion to elect Paul Zeps for the Bonner Springs Planning Commission Vice Chair by Clark and seconded by Gebauer. Zeps accepted the nomination

Vice Chair-Elect Zeps asked if the Secretary had to be elected in the same method as other officers. City Planner Clyne advised that the Zoning Ordinance required staff to act as the Planning Commission’s Secretary, and it also required a motion to nominate, second, and approve.

Motion to elect Rachel Clyne for the Bonner Springs Planning Commission Secretary by Zeps and seconded by Clark. Clyne accepted the nomination

Vice Chair Mesmer asked for those in favor of the three (3) motions for the elected officers to state “aye”.
AYE – Clark, Gebauer, Mesmer, Perica, Zeps
NAY – None
MOTIONS PASSED 5 – 0 

Planning Commission Officers elected to serve one-year through July 2021:

Chair – Greg Gebauer
Vice Chair – Paul Zeps
Secretary – Rachel Clyne

After offering encouraging words to the newly elected Planning Commission Chair, former Vice Chair Mesmer turned the meeting over to Chair Gebauer.

5. PUBLIC HEARINGS

Item #3 – BSCP-35 – Comprehensive Plan Change – Compass Center

Chair Gebauer introduced Item #3 and called for a staff report. Planner Clyne reviewed the application and described the project. The application requested a change in the Future Land Use Map (FLUM) land use designation from a Vacant/Agricultural to an Industrial designation in order to rezone (BSZ-145) the subject property for the development of an industrial park. Staff recommended approval of BSCP-35.

Chair Gebauer opened the public hearing and asked if the applicant was present.

Andy Gabbert with Renaissance Infrastructure Consultants (RIC) was present and made a brief presentation outlining the proposed project. He stated he was available for questions. 

Chair Gebauer advised he had the sign-up sheet with those names of people who indicated the desire to address the Commission and called the first person.

Gary Carpenter of 11030 Riverview Ave. Edwardsville, KS (also 11180 Riverview Ave.) spoke about his concerns about the project’s proximity to his property and adverse effects to his property if the project moved forward. He is opposed to the project.

David Mareske of 11414 Kansas Ave. Bonner Springs, KS – Executive Director of Hollis Renewal Center stated he was pleased to hear that the many trees and pond near his property would remain in place as one of the Center’s hiking trails passes this area. He expressed concern for the prospect of flooding as East Mission Creek runs through the Center’s 140-acre tract.

Kevin Alquist of 1123 Edwardsville Drive Edwardsville, KS spoke about enjoying the tranquility and peace of the area. He had concerns about increased traffic in the future and the loss of the tranquility. Alquist is not in favor of the project.

Jeff Tinberg of 11401 Riverview Ave. Bonner Springs, KS expressed concerns about noise and light pollution affecting non-stop his adjacent property. He stated that Riverview Avenue was too narrow for additional traffic, and the subject property was better suited for housing. Tinberg advised he does not want this project to move forward.

Laura Burch of 101 S. 118th St. Bonner Springs, KS wanted to register her concerns about light and noise from trucks, the narrowness of Riverview Ave. and the proposed roundabout traffic circle. Burch also voiced concern about the potential height of the buildings that may be built in the industrial site. She stated she is opposed to the location of this project and opined it would destroy the area. 

Chip Corcoran with Renaissance Infrastructure Consultants (RIC), stated he worked with the property owner and the intent was to make available the space, a light industrial park, but not the specific locations of particular businesses. 

Darren Frost of 11180 Riverview Ave. Edwardsville, KS stated that he lives on the north side of Riverview Avenue and that it is not possible to block the lights that would be used (from affecting his property). He questioned the reapplication for a once approved project. 

Gabbert asked the Chair if he could respond to some of the concerns from the public. Gabbert addressed the road access to the north of the subject property. The owner will work with the City of Edwardsville. Land to the west of Carpenter’s property was under contract. He stated that the City of Bonner Springs’ Zoning Ordinance, specifically the landscape regulations would be followed. Gabbert touched on the new technology with lighting that will cut-off 100% of light projection at the property line. Lastly, he stated that this application and the rezoning application had been approved in the past but the lack of utilities has slowed progress.

Corcoran provided additional information on the sanitary sewer study that was in progress, as well as the stormwater study of the area. He noted the owner was aware of the dam and it would be included in the stormwater study along with the existing grading and future stormwater detention requirements.

Chair Gebauer closed the public hearing and called for a motion. 

Motion to APPROVE BSCP-35 was made by Mesmer and seconded by Zeps.

Chair Gebauer asked for discussion amongst the Commissioners. Commissioner Zeps confirmed with staff the answers to his questions regarding utilities, ownership, and concurrence with the intent of the Comprehensive Plan. He then called for a vote.

AYE – Clark, Gebauer, Mesmer, Perica, Zeps
NAY – None
MOTION PASSED 5 – 0 
Chair Gebauer advised the application would be heard at the City Council meeting on Monday, September 14, 2020 at 7:30pm in the current location. (200 E. Third St.) 

==========

Item #4 – BSZ-145 – Rezoning Request – Compass Center

Chair Gebauer introduced Item #4 and called for a staff report. Planner Clyne reviewed the application and described the project as request to amend the current zoning A-1 (Agricultural District) to the proposed zoning designation I-1 (Light Industrial District).  This approval of this request is conditional on the approval of BSCP-35, which is an update the Land Use Map from agricultural to industrial. The Golden Factors considered in all Kansas rezoning requests were discussed. Staff recommended approval of BSZ-145.

Commissioner Mesmer commented that this project had been approved in the past. He has never received clear answers to his questions about the roundabout and its location. Mesmer declared his ongoing dislike of roundabouts.

Chair Gebauer opened the public hearing and confirmed the applicant was present.

Andy Gabbert with Renaissance Infrastructure Consultants (RIC) stated he was available for questions. 

Jeff Tinberg of 11401 Riverview Ave. Bonner Springs, KS expressed concerns about a decrease in his property’s value and other surrounding properties values.

Laura Burch of 101 S. 118th St. Bonner Springs, KS wanted to state for the record that she was against the rezoning request.

Kevin Alquist of 1123 Edwardsville Drive Edwardsville, KS confirmed his understanding of the status of the sanitary sewer interlocal agreement between the Cities of Bonner Springs and Edwardsville. He opined that Edwardsville residents were more affected by the proposed project.

Gary Carpenter of 11030 Riverview Ave. Edwardsville, KS voiced concerns about the safety of the dam located on the subject property.

David Mareske of the Hollis Renewal Center stated that the dam had been rebuilt.

Chip Corcoran with RIC explained that the State of Kansas regulates the construction of dams through a permitting process. He further stated that plans and designs must be submitted for review and approval from the State to receive the permit. 

Chair Gebauer closed the public hearing and called for a motion. 

Motion to APPROVE BSZ-145 was made by Zeps and seconded by Mesmer.

Chair Gebauer asked for discussion amongst the Commissioners. Seeing none, he called for a vote.
AYE – Clark, Gebauer, Mesmer, Perica, Zeps
NAY – None
MOTION PASSED 5 – 0 

Chair Gebauer advised the application would be heard at the City Council meeting on Monday, September 14, 2020 at 7:30pm in the current location. (200 E. Third St.)

==========

Item #5 – BSZ-146 – Rezoning Request – 583 S. Bluegrass Drive

Chair Gebauer introduced Item #5 and called for a staff report. Planner Clyne reviewed the application and described the project. The rezoning request was replacing the existing zoning of I-2 (Heavy Industrial District) with the proposed zoning designation R-1 (Residential Single-Family District). The Golden Factors considered in all Kansas rezoning requests were discussed. Staff recommended approval of BSZ-146.

With no questions for staff, Chair Gebauer opened the public hearing and asked if the applicant was present.

Jeff McDowell approached the lectern and advised of his intent to construction a 1,900 sq. ft. residence on the subject property.

With no other comments, Chair Gebauer closed the public hearing and called for a motion.

Motion to APPROVE BSZ-146 was made by Zeps and seconded by Mesmer.

Chair Gebauer asked for discussion amongst the Commissioners. Seeing none, he called for a vote.
AYE – Clark, Gebauer, Mesmer, Perica, Zeps
NAY – None
MOTION PASSED 5 – 0 

Chair Gebauer advised the application would be heard at the City Council meeting on Monday, September 14, 2020 at 7:30pm in the current location. (200 E. Third St.)
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6. PLANNER’S REPORT

Item #7 – Update to Zoning Ordinance Language

Chair Gebauer introduced Item #7 and called for a staff report. Planner Clyne explained staff’s request was to amend the language of the Bonner Springs Zoning Ordinance to include the zoning designation R (Rural Residential District) in sections where the hard surface driveways requirement is not required for the agricultural zoning designations: AG (Agricultural District) and A-1 (Agricultural District). Currently, zoning districts AG and A-1 are exempt from the regulation that states no accessory buildings shall be erected on properties where no main structure exists. Staff recommended the R zoning district be added to the exempt districts list.

Motion to APPROVE Updates recommended by staff was made by Zeps and seconded by Mesmer.

Chair Gebauer asked for those in favor of the motion to state “aye”.
AYE – Clark, Gebauer, Mesmer, Perica, Zeps
NAY – None
MOTION PASSED 5 – 0

Clyne introduced Nick Perica as the newest Planning Commissioner. She thanked him for his willingness to serve the Bonner Springs community.

7. ADJOURNMENT was at 8:44pm.
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